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MINUTES
Meeting: SOUTH WEST WILTSHIRE AREA BOARD

Place: Nadder Centre, Weaveland Road, Tisbury, SP3 6HJ

Date: 5 October 2016

Start Time: 6.30 pm

Finish Time: 9.08 pm

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to: 

Lisa Moore (Democratic Services Officer),Tel: 01722 434560 

or (e-mail) lisa.moore@wiltshire.gov.uk

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk

In Attendance:

Wiltshire Councillors
Cllr Tony Deane (Chairman), Cllr Peter Edge, Cllr Jose Green, Cllr George Jeans and 
Cllr Bridget Wayman (Vice Chairman)

Wiltshire Council Officers
Stephen Harris, Community Engagement Manager
Lisa Moore, Democratic Services Officer

Town and Parish Councillors
Berwick St. John Parish Council – A Bridges
Burcombe without Parish Council – N Lefroy
Dinton Parish Council – C Churchill (also in attendance for Donhead St Mary, Fovant and 
Compton Chamberlayne)
Fovant Parish Council – N Jones
Hindon Parish Council – F Freeman & D Robertson
Mere Parish Council – B Norris
Quidhampton Parish Council – K Taylor
Sedgehill and Semley Parish Council – G Purdue
Swallowcliffe Parish Council – S Pritchard
Tisbury Parish Council – J Amos, D Carroll & B Matthews

Partners
Wiltshire Police - Inspector Pete Sparrow

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
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Dorset & Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service – Jason Moncrieff
Wiltshire Libraries – P Waterman
Alzheimer’s Society – A Day

Total in attendance: 34
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Agenda 
Item No.

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision

1  Welcome Tour

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the first Area Board meeting to be held at 
the Nadder Centre. Those present then split into groups to tour the building. 

There was an opportunity for questions once everyone had regrouped in the 
Nadder Hall.

2  Please be seated for the agenda items

The Chairman opened the meeting.

3  Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were received from:

 Phil Matthews  - Wilton Town Council
 Sue Wight - Age UK

4  Declarations of Interest

There were none.

5  Minutes

The minutes of the previous meeting held on Wednesday 27 July 2016 were 
agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

6  Chairman's Announcements

The Chairman made the following announcements:

 The Board had acquired a supply of salt sprinklers from Highways. This 
was linked to the appointment of 2 x Older People’s Champions, as the 
Board would approach them for suggestions on who was most in need of 
these, as older people were prone to slips and falls. Parish Councils 
could also let Steve know if they could highlight any vulnerable people in 
need of these. 

 Cllr Jose Green added that the Board hoped to appoint 2 x champions 
within the week. This would be on a job share basis, working 5 hrs a 
week each, with Jose as the link to ensure they offered a good service 
across the area.

 A Special meeting called ‘our community matters’ would be held on 16 
November at the Nadder Centre. Invites had been sent out earlier that 
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day. No other business for that evening other than to come up with 
priorities for the area. Steve urged people to forward that invite on if it 
could be of interest to others.

7  Current Consultations

The Board noted the information on current consultations available by visiting 
the consultation portal: 
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/council/consultations.htm

8  Community Policing

Sector Inspector Pete Sparrow gave a presentation on the new Community 
Policing model and showed a DVD. To view the video click on the link: here.  

Pilot areas had started in Sep last year. Mere and Tisbury already had 
Community Policing Teams, however Wilton would start on 17 Oct, from the 
South hub. Mere and Tisbury was already covered from the Warminster hub.

Under the new model, Officers would be able to take ownership of an entire 
case, working out in their areas to complete reports using mobile technology, 
thus saving them time.

The NHP team structure had been a fundamental part of policing for past 10 
years. PCSOs now had greater responsibility and had the role of a Community 
Beat officer, talking to people in the community. 

Officers would still have the beat responsibility, and would be allocated areas 
which when not dealing with issues they would be back on beat in those areas 
and expected to go to a public facility or space to write up their reports using 
their 4G laptops or devices. 

Special constables were still in the community and there would be a recruitment 
drive to increase their numbers.

It was recognised that there was still a gap, however the Community 
Coordinators would act as a central point of contract ensuring information was 
available when needed.

A control strategy was in place to try and assess what the greatest risk and 
threats to our communities were. 

The current planning permission for Bourne Hill meant that the Police building 
could not operate there 24/7, however this was coming up for review.

Inspector Sparrow invited anyone interested in having a tour of the operational 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/council/consultations.htm
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=nF3LpOiqYUU&feature=youtu.be
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side of the 101 system to get in contact with him. He would arrange to take a 
delegation of people there to see it in action and to see the pressures they were 
under.

The Police had recently run an operation to deal with rural crime issues. Cross 
border working – PCC came out 50 members of staff including spotters (game 
keepers) stopped 46 vehicles, ceased lamps and vehicles. It was felt that this 
had been a successful operation 

Comments and questions included:

 Cllr Peter Edge had used the 101 service, but had given up after 6 
minutes. The Fire Service responded to calls in 3 seconds. He asked for 
an update on what would happen with Wilton station, and whether it 
would be closed? Answer: All estate based questions need to be directed 
to the PCC, Pete was not aware of Alderbury or Wilton being sold. He 
agree that the 101 service needed improvements but felt that it was not 
as bad as people made out.

 The Chairman noted that in the past when he had complained about 
crime in rural areas he had been told that people did not bother to report 
them. Policing was driven by statistics, so he urged people to report any 
rural crime, to enable police to build up a better database to provide 
better coverage. Answer: The reporting is needed to gain a better picture 
of what is going on. If we don’t know about it we cannot patrol that area 
as we don’t know what is going on.

 Cllr Jose Green had organised a meeting in the Chalke Valley with 
poachers, where it was explained that there was a lot of gambling with 
media. Mobile phone coverage was not reliable in the rural areas. Was 
that exercise you referred to as a result of that meeting? Answer: It was 
not arranged as a direct result of that meeting, the Rural Crime team had 
regular meetings set up for Wiltshire and Dorset. Answer: Yes there was 
an issue with poor mobile signals especially in the Chalke Valley, the 
Police could not deal with lack of broadband or mobile services, so urge 
you to report issues via the 101 service.

 Cllr George Jeans could not accept the hour travel in the morning and 
end of the day to and from Warminster, he felt that Officers should start 
shift in their areas and not from the hub. A lot of the farmers now had 
CCTV, could that be used in incidents to assist the Police? Answer: If 
there were issues like blood left at the scene, then the CCTV was used. A 
PC or PCSO would be sent to the scene to deal with that.  Each case 
was dealt with on its own merits. The new model will enable Officers to be 
monitored at the start and end of their shifts to pick up on any signs of 
stress or mental health issues arising.

 PC Matt Holland was in attendance, he reported that PCSO Nicola Clarke 
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had organised the rural operation, which was very well organised. It was 
important to have rural colleagues on the same radio channels talking to 
each other during operations such as these. That was the biggest and 
most successful operations in the last 4 year. 

 You currently operate out of Salisbury, were you only doing the poaching 
operations in the Chalke Valley because you were based in Salisbury. Or 
were there similar operations this side of the community area? Answer: I 
will pass on to the other coordinators for Warminster hub. 

 Cllr Jose Green asked whether the operation was still called the Midas 
project, and what were peek times for poaching, as often late at night, 
when travelling across the downs, we see torches across the fields? 
Answer: Operation Midas was a name we gave to our tri force operations. 
We don’t use that term any more but essentially it was the same 
operation. The operation starts at about 11pm and goes on to about 3.00 
to 4.00am in the morning for poaching, but burglaries go on later than 
that.

 Would Community safety partnerships continue as parishes felt that they 
were useful?  Answer: Things were done differently in different areas, I 
don’t know anything specifically for this community area so I will check for 
you.

9  Partner and Community Updates

The Board received verbal updates from Partners and Community Groups 
present, including:

Fire & Rescue  
The District Commander for Warminster Jason Moncrieff gave an update.

 The Chief fire Officer was retiring in January. A replacement had been 
selected; he was the current assistant Chief Fire Officer Ben Ansell. 

 Statistics for the three community areas were given at the meeting. 

 There had been a number of fatalities over summer period. Crews have 
worked hard attending these incidents – crews automatically received a 
de-fusing service and they were monitored for any signs of mental 
distress.

 Mere Fire Station crew were at the Mere carnival and had attended a 
generator fire in the procession. 

 Community contact – Crews had attended Tisbury music fair – and would 
also be in attendance at the mini muddy madness event on Saturday. 
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 Recruitment – There had been a number of efforts – The recent Spire FM 
recruitment drive saw with 20 candidates stepping forward. They would 
need to undergo a training and fitness assessment process.

 Dorset Fire Fighters were able to provide cover in Wiltshire to enable 
continuous cover.

Questions and Comments were then received, these included:

 Cllr George Jeans – The co-responder scheme where a fire crew 
attended in place of an ambulance had reduced by 80% in Mere. Answer:  
There was a pilot scheme running in Mere by the SW Ambulance Service 
Foundation trust, and not down to the Fire Service. When someone called 
999 this was directed to the control centre which would then usually 
mobilise a co-responder unit if they could not get an ambulance to the 
location quickly enough. They will then paid a cost to the Fire Service to 
cover the loss, it was not a money making scheme. Fire Crews could only 
go to those incidents for which they were mobilised to, this was on a 
category basis.  

In midlands and Yorkshire – they had re-categorised the category – and 
so the co-responders were not attending as they did not now meet the 
category level. Although an 80% reduction sounded high so Jason could 
not specifically answer the part.

Tisbury and Mere had raised the query to ask why they were no longer 
getting  the co-responder calls. Feedback came back that its due to the 
pilot scheme running for those areas. This was an Ambulance Service 
control room decision not to send a co responder. Not the Fire Service.

 Cllr Bridget Wayman – This issue was something the Fire Authority was 
aware of and she would take back this concern to the Ambulance Trust 
as they were responsible for the pilot scheme.

Action – the Board to write to the Ambulance Trust to get a better 
response to incidents in the SWW community.

Community Engagement Manager (CEM) 
Steve Harris gave an update on the Projects and Priorities as detailed in the 
agenda.

 Older Peoples champions would start in their roles next week. 
 The Age UK bus had circulated the first round of visit details, for the 

SWW area these would be:

Mon 14 Nov 
10.30 - 12.30 

Mere Car park in Salisbury 
Street, then behind 
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(Salisbury St car park) 
then 1-3pm (behind 
Rosemary Goddard DC)

Rosemary Goddard Day 
Centre

Fri 9/12/16 10-12 Tisbury Nadder Valley Centre, 
Tisbury

 Fri 25/11/16 11-1pm Wilton Wilton Market Square

 What matters to you event would take place on Wednesday 16 November 
2016 at The Nadder Centre in Tisbury. 

 The Safe Places scheme was continuing to roll out across the 
community; the Nadder Centre now also displayed a sticker. A stand was 
held at The Wilton event to raise awareness of the scheme and a meeting 
had been held in Mere last week, where one volunteer had come forward.

The Board noted the following written updates attached to the agenda:

a) Wiltshire Council Items for Information – Mental Health
Awareness, Licensing event and Basic Broadband
Commitment Scheme.

b) Wilton Town Team minutes – July

c) Healthwatch Wiltshire and the Wiltshire Clinical
Commissioning Group updates

10  Local Youth Network (LYN)

The Board noted the actions and considered the recommendations arising from 
the last meeting held on Thursday 22 September 2016, as detailed in the 
agenda.

Mike Leonard – transition City explained that since the LYN met, he had spoken 
to Jakki and was working with them to provide a scheme not just isolated in 
Salisbury but to cover a wider area. The event was a youth initiative which would 
be used as a spring board to get out in to the community.

Decision



Page 9 of 10

The South West Wiltshire Area Board approved the LYN recommendation to 
refuse funding to Transition City CIC from the youth budget.
Reason
The LYN did not feel that the project would reach enough young people.

11  The Nadder Centre Update

The Board noted the record of the last meeting held on 12 September 2016, as 
attached to the agenda. The Chairman added that they were trying to integrate 
community engagement at the Centre and aimed to increase the footfall. There 
were some ideas on commercial lettings and such. The official opening was 
hoped spring 2017.

12  Community Area Transport Group (CATG) Update

The Chairman of the group; Councillor Tony Deane updated the Board on the 
budget situation and proposed that the Board ring fenced up to £10,000 of 
funding from the Community Area Grant budget to use on CATG projects for the 
remainder of 2016/17.

Decision
The South West Wiltshire Area Board approved the ring fencing of up to 
£10,000 of CAG funding for 2016/17 to be transferred for use on CATG 
projects in 2016/17. 

Decision
The South West Wiltshire Area Board approved the recommendations of 
the CATG as detailed in the report attached to the agenda.

13  Area Board Funding

Community Area Grants
The Board considered two applications for funding from the Community Area 
Grants Scheme for 2016/17, as detailed on the agenda.

Decision
The application from Zeals Friends of St Martin’s was deferred until a 
future meeting at the request of the applicant.

Decision
The Board refused the application from Tisbury Community Safety 
Partnership 
Reason
The Area Board felt as though the Area Board forum was a more 
appropriate place for liaison with the police to take place. 

Delegation of Authority – not approved
The Board considered the proposal to award delegated authority to the 
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Community Engagement Manager as detailed in the agenda pack.

Decision
The South West Wiltshire Area Board did not support the recommendation 
to award delegated authority to the Community Engagement Manager as 
detailed in the pack.
Reason
The Board did not see the need to allocate this authority to the Officer and 
preferred to hold an Extraordinary Area Board meeting to deal with urgent 
funding requests which may arise in the future.

14  Urgent Items

There were none.

15  Close

The Chairman thanked everyone for coming and closed the meeting.

The next meeting of the South west Wiltshire Area Board will be held on 
Thursday 7 December 2016, 6.30pm at The Nadder Centre, Tisbury.


